MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

9th SEPTEMBER, 2013 IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN
COUNCILLOR V. SMITH, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, G. Brady, F. Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, S. McKiernan, 
P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, 
P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager





D. Maguire, Head of Finance





E. Doyle, Director of Services

P. Coleman, Senior Engineer
P. Connaughton, Senior Executive Officer






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 
1.

To confirm Minutes of Monthly Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 8 July 2013. Miontuairisci cruinnithe 8 Iuil 2013 a dhearbhu.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor S. McKiernan
 
        Seconded by Councillor Danny Brady

      
       And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 8 July 2013 be hereby approved.

Votes of Sympathy

· The Lovett Family, Kilnaleck on the death of Mr. John Lovett former Councillor Cavan County Council

· Geraldine McGrath, Corporate Services on the death of her mother Mrs. Eileen McCabe

· Ger Hennessy, Water Services on the death of his father Mr. Declan Hennessy.

A minutes silence was held in memory of the deceased and the meeting was adjourned for 5 minutes.

12.
Presentation of the Draft Public Libraries Strategy 2013-2017 – J. Brady, County Librarian.


Ms. Josephine Brady, County Librarian informed the members that there was a new national draft strategy for public libraries in place with a public consultation phase from 2nd September to 11th October.  She stated that this public consultation phase gives an opportunity to policy makers and the general public to have their voices heard on the impact of the national policy.  Ms. Brady requested that the members read the summary of the draft strategy and then complete the online electronic survey based on the strategy’s content and make their comments known.  She also urged that members of the general public would do likewise.  Copies of the survey are also available at all library offices.  She stated that it was most important that a good response was received from County Cavan.  She stated that in the survey there are three overarching themes, economic, social and cultural and seven programmes with 62 action plans.  Ms. Brady outlined in great detail the 7 Programmes and what these programmes will mean for Cavan.  In relation to critical factors Ms. Brady stated that there were three key questions:-


(i) Will the Capital Resources necessary to complete the library network both locally and nationally be prioritized nationally as a result of this Draft Strategy and will the essential funding be forthcoming?


(ii) Can the advances identified be delivered in the context of the current staff embargo, reducing staff levels and continued demand growth for existing essential frontline library services?


(iii) Are the annual financial and staffing resources required likely to be forthcoming?


Ms. Brady stated that Johnston Central Library has almost doubled its visitors despite losing the equivalent of a fifth of its staff due to the public recruitment embargo.  She stated that in 2005 there were roughly 150,000 visitors to all full time libraries compared to 273,000 visitors last year.  She concluded by stating that libraries provide unlimited, easy access to information, education and quality of life.  She stated that libraries are a conduit for active citizenship and a hub for local activity.  Libraries deliver true value for money and are heavily used and valued.  She encouraged all Councillors and members of the general public to utilise the public consultation process.

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that it was positive to see the number of people coming to the library increase despite the decrease in staff.  


Councillor J.P. Feeley queried how the national figure was determined in relation to budget for books.  He asked if the Council could provide a library service in the education block of Loughan House and work with the prison staff to open this facility to the general public.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that the amount of activities that take place in the library is enormous and complimented the library staff for their hard work and dedication.  He stated that similar to the library in Trinity College there might be a local benefactor who could contribute in light of the impressive work being done on local ancestry and research.


In response to Councillor Feeley’s query Ms. Brady stated that the stock figure was a figure that came through from the 1st National Strategy developed.  In relation to Loughan House she stated that this library service is provided on an agency basis and is fully funded by the Irish Prison Service.

13.
Briefing on the Inspection Programme for Domestic Waste Water Treatment Plants (Septic Tanks) – P. Cork, Senior Engineer.


Mr. Peter Cork, Senior Engineer informed the members that Cavan County Council intends to start carrying out inspections of domestic wastewater treatment systems within the next four weeks as part of its obligation under the National Inspection Plan.  He stated that the initial inspection plan requires the Council to inspect a minimum of 48 systems before the end of July 2014.  He stated that these inspections will be carried out by specially trained Council staff and there is access to an appeal mechanism which will cost €20.  He stated that the Department of the Environment has provided booklets and leaflets which will be issued to public areas.  He stated that notices will be placed in the local newspaper, radio and on the Council’s website.  He stated that the EPA have developed a risk base map of the Country where each County has been divided in terms of risks which takes into account high levels of housing and the quality of soil.  He stated that County Cavan in most areas apart from the west has heavy clay and one-off housing developments which deems it a high risk area.  He stated that homeowners, whose system is due for an inspection, will receive a letter at least 10 days in advance of the inspection.  He stated that the inspection will not be intrusive.  He informed the meeting that if a system fails the inspection then an ‘Advisory Notice’ will be issued to the homeowner stating the reason for the failure as well as instructions on the timing requirements of remediation works that need to be carried out.  He stated that only people who receive an ‘Advisory Notice’ will be entitled to apply for grant aid for remediation works provided the system has been registered.  He stated that grants are not available for routine servicing works.  

Councillor D. Boylan thanked Peter for his briefing.  He asked if the traditional septic tank was still acceptable or was it compulsory to install proprietary treatment works.  

Councillor G. Murray stated that he was concerned over septic tanks that are located off-property with little easement of access.  He also stated that he is concerned about complaints being made in relation to septic tanks.  He asked if the person responsible for the septic tank would be entitled to a grant if the septic tank was in need of repair.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the denial of any grant to people who had been informed upon was a retrograde step and exception should be made.


Councillor J.P. Feeley asked what administering this programme would cost the Council and could this money be recouped.

In response to the members questions Mr. Peter Cork stated that the old septic tanks were still acceptable provided that they were built properly and built in the right place.  In relation to off-property septic tanks and landowners denying access Mr. Cork stated that the principle is that if you produce waste you are responsible for it. He stated that the exact figure for implementing the programme has not yet been made available and the cost cannot be recouped.  He stated that if a complaint was received in relation to a septic tank and following inspection remedial works were needed this person does not qualify for a grant.  Grants are only available following an advisory notice issued by the Council as a result of an inspection.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Environment asking that the Government have another look at denying grant aid on those informed upon.  This was seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan.
2.
To note County Manager’s Orders. 
Noted
3.
To consider audited Annual Financial Statement and Statutory Audit Report for year ended 31/12/2012.
Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the audited Annual Financial Statement and Statutory Audit Report for year ended 31st December, 2012 circulated to members gave a comprehensive overview of our financial position.  
Councillor G. Murray stated that the figures looked good overall but he was concerned about the financing of the multi-storey carpark which could now become part of the Council’s books.  He stated looking at the report in 2012 Glassell made a loss of €530 thousand in addition to a loss of €579 thousand in 2011 which the Council are now legally bound to purchase in 2015 for a further €6.7 million.  He stated that this will place a huge financial strain on the local authority.  He queried if this multi-storey carpark was ever a profit making enterprise.
Mr. Des Maguire stated that the proposal had been brought before both Town and County Councils in its initial stage and if one could turn back the clock things would be different.  He stated that Glassell operates the multi-storey carpark and the only shareholder is the Town Council. He stated that when the €6.7 million is due to be paid the Council will have to look at a long term loan over as long a term as possible.  He stated that in order to break even the multi-storey carpark would need to be seventy five percent full every day of the year and presently it is only twenty five percent full.  Mr. Maguire pointed out that businesses in the town were using the carpark long term for their staff.   He also informed the elected members that legislation for the merging of Councils was not yet in place.
Councillor S. McKiernan asked that the executive bring clarity as soon as possible to the issue.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that it was time a decision was taken on a commercially failed idea.  He expressed his concern in relation to the cost of this purchase that it may be a burden on the rate payers and the Council.
Mr. J. Keyes, Manager stated that in relation to Glassell he would hate to give anyone the impression that there would be an extra burden on the rate payer.  He stated that as it stands we are to take over the assets and liabilities of a very healthy Town Council.
4.

To note Financial Report for half year ending 30/06/2013.
Noted.

Mr. Des Maguire, Head of Finance stated that the financial report for the period ending 30/6/2013 is a requirement under the EU/IMF agreement.

5.
To approve supplementary loan of €500,000 for Capping of Cell 3 and Ancillary Works at Corranure Landfill.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

 
        Seconded by Councillor J.O’Hare

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that a supplementary loan of €500,000 for Capping of Cell 3 and ancillary works at Corranure Landfill be hereby approved”.
6.
To approve Capital Borrowings for Water Services Investment Programme in the sum of €89,700 in respect of Bailieborough Water Conservation Project.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

 
        Seconded by Councillor J.O’Hare

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that Capital Borrowings for Water Services Investment Programme in the sum of €89,700 in respect of Bailieborough Water Conservation Project be hereby approved”.

7.
To approve report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2012 as amended and Part XI of the (Planning & Development) Act 2000-2012 as amended in respect of the erection of a 100kw Wind Turbine of 30 meter tower hub height at Kilnacross Reservoir, Bailieborough to supply renewable energy to Bailieborough Regional Water Supply Scheme Treatment Plant.
It was:



Proposed by Councillor S.P. O’Reilly

 
        Seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the report in accordance with Part VIII of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Regulations 2001-2012 as amended and Part XI of the (Planning & Development) Act 2000-2012 as amended in respect of the erection of a 100kw Wind Turbine of 30 meter tower hub height at Kilnacross Reservoir, Bailieborough to supply renewable energy to Bailieborough Regional Water Supply Scheme Treatment Plant be hereby approved”.
8.

To approve disposal of land containing 0.4416 acres approximately at Drumbade, Ballinagh, Co. Cavan to Mr. William Powell for the sum of €2,200 pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated.

It was:



Proposed by Councillor W. Bennett

 
        Seconded by Councillor C. Boylan

      
       And




Resolved:



 “that the disposal of land containing 0.4416 acres approximately at Drumbade, Ballinagh, Co. Cavan to Mr. William Powell for the sum of €2,200, pursuant to Section 183 of the Local Government Act 2001 and Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act 2000, and notices circulated be hereby approved”.
9.

To note the Draft Regional Strategic Framework for the Central Border Region 2013-2015 – Consultation Open.



Noted
10.
To approve attendance of members of the following
· Kennedy Summer School to be held in New Ross, Co. Wexford from 12-14 September.
Councillors Danny Brady and G. Murray
· AMAI Annual Conference to be held in Inchydoney Lodge & Spa, Clonakilty from 12-14 September.
Councillors P. O’Reilly, D. Boylan, W. Bennett, M. Maguire Lynch, M. Argue, 
S. McKiernan, P. McVitty and N. Smyth 
· Irish Council for Social Housing Conference to be held in White’s Hotel, Wexford on 18-19 September.
No Nominees.
· Good Energies Alliance Future of Energy in Ireland Conference to be held in Carrick on Shannon on 19 September 
Councillors D. Blake and A. Boyle.

· Rattoo Heritage Society Annual environmental, Cultural and heritage Conference and Training Seminar to be held in Golf Hotel, Ballybunion from 18-21 September.
Councillors P. Walsh, Danny Brady, N. Smyth and G. Murray
· Greystones La Touche Legacy Seminar to be held in Charlesland Golf & Country Club Hotel, Greystones from 27-29 September.
Councillors J.P. Feeley and G. Murray 
· LAMA Autumn Seminar to be held in The Falls Hotel, Ennistymon on 11-12 October.
Councillors P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, D. Blake, D Boylan, W. Bennett, M. Maguire Lynch, 
M. Argue, P. Walsh, J.P. Feeley, Danny Brady and G. Murray.
11(a).
To note reply from the British Ambassador Dominick Chilcott CMG regarding Patrick Finucane.


Noted. Councillor J.P. Feeley expressed his disappointment with the reply from the British Ambassador.  He stated that a three page reply was received stating everything that was already known.  He asked that a letter be sent to the British Ambassador conveying the Council’s disappointment with the contents of the reply.
    (b)
To note reply from Department of the Arts, Heritage & the Gaeltacht re. feasibility study in relation to the proposed extension of the Erne Navigation.


Noted.  Councillor S. Smith welcomed the reply and hoped for a positive outcome from the study.
    (c)
To note reply from Department of Social Protection in relation to equity of treatment for self employed people.


Noted.
    (d)
To note reply from Department of Social Protection in relation to Youth Guarantee for Ireland.


Noted.
    (e)
To note reply from Department of Social Protection regarding the Farm Assist Scheme.


Noted.  Councillor S. Smith asked that Cavan County Council write to Minister Joan Burton, T.D. to return to the farm assist criteria that existed before Budget 2013 in order to help those small farmers in the region who are struggling.  He also asked that the Council write to the Minister for Agriculture asking that monies be made available to co-ops who helped provide fodder to farmers during the fodder crisis.
    (f)
To note reply from Department of Finance regarding VAT reform and tax equalisation.


Noted.
    (g)
To note reply from Mr. Michael Finucane, Solicitor in relation to Patrick Finucane.


Noted.
    (h)
To note reply from Department of the Environment, Community & Local Government regarding reduction in LEADER funding.



Noted.  Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it was not acceptable the way certain groups were allocated money beyond the budget they had looked for.
Votes of Congratulations:
· Mr. J. Keyes, Manager on achieving the Tionol Leo Rowsome Gradam Comhaltas Award 2013.
· Councillor Niamh Smyth on her recent engagement.
· Cavan Ladies Intermediate football team on reaching the All-Ireland Final against Tipperary on Sunday 29th September in Croke Park.
· The Life of Reilly Festival and Taste of Cavan which were a huge success.  A special word of congratulations was extended to all involved in organising these events.
· The Cavan Senior Football Team and Manager Terry Hyland for reaching the last 8 teams in the Championship.
· Fr. Francis Duffy a native of Templeport newly ordained Bishop of Ardagh/Clonmacnoise.
· Cavan Town on being named the cleanest town in Ireland according to the IBAL Anti Litter League.
· Virginia Show Committee on a very successful annual show.  An estimated crowd of over 20,000 attended the event on 21st August.
· Crosserlough Camogie Team on winning the County Senior Camogie Championship Final.
· Castletara Camogie Team on winning the County Junior Camogie Championship Final.
· County Cavan Fire Service for their efficiency in dealing with a diesel spillage on Main Street Mullagh to ensure the Annual Fair Day could take place.
· Moynalty Tidy Towns Committee on winning first place in the National Tidy Towns Competition.
· Mullagh Tidy Towns Committee on receiving an Endeavour Award in the National Tidy Towns Competition.
· Redhills Tidy Towns Committee on winning first place in County Cavan in the National Tidy Towns Competition.
· Madeleine & Terry Argue on the birth of their twin grandchildren.
· The organising Committee of Knappagh School for a very successful school re-union.
· The opening of Cootehill Mart under new management.
· All those involved in the opening of a section of the Belturbet By-pass
· Irish Water on the proposal of a new area headquarters for County Cavan.  
· The Strypes Band who promote County Cavan everywhere they perform.
Mr. J. Keyes, Manager stated that a lot of success had been achieved throughout the County during the summer months.  He thanked the members for thanking all those involved in organizing the various events.  He stated that the next big event is the Ireland Australia International Rules of October 17-20 which will benefit the whole county.  He stated that a festival is being organized around the football in conjunction with the GAA and the Irish Daily Mail.  He informed the members that on the 17th there will be a civic reception for the players as part of the festival and Comhaltas Ceolteoiri Eireann will play in the Town Hall.  He stated that on Saturday there will be a major mental health conference in Breffni Park with well known speakers.  He stated that the game itself should be a sell out and advised people to get their tickets early.  He stated that on Sunday there is a 5km run with Catherina McKiernan organised by Sports Partnership.
MEMBERS’ ITEMS – DEFERRED FROM JULY MEETING 
1.
Call on Cavan County Council to upgrade the existing pedestrian crossing in Shercock with controlled lighting.

Councillor N. Smyth stated that since this item was placed on the Agenda funding had been made available by Cavan County Council to upgrade the existing pedestrian crossing in Shercock.  She thanked Cavan County Council and the local community for raising funds in order to have this project carried out.  She asked what exact works will be done and when will works commence.


Councillor J. O’Hare welcomed the works and thanked Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services.

Mr. Philip Coleman, Senior Engineer stated that the funding will provide for a raised surface, lighting and road markings in the area and the proposed works will commence in October.

Provision of signage at Belturbet
Councillor P. McVitty welcomed the opening of part of the Belturbet By-Pass but stated that he had an issue with the sign for the town at Drumalure Church which said “Erne Hill”.  He stated that this sign should read Belturbet Town and not Erne Hill.  

Councillor Damien Brady welcomed the opening of the first phase of the by-pass but stated it was important to have a sign for Belturbet town in order to support local businesses.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that it was essential to take action because while there are benefits to the by-pass there are also downsides.  He stated that additional signage is needed at Staghall about amenities available in the town.  He asked that the Council agree with the National Roads Authority to revise the signage.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that the National Roads Authority make the decisions on National routes.  He stated that the Council will make representation to the National Roads Authority in relation to the signage. 

MEMBERS’ ITEMS – SEPTEMBER
2.
This Council calls on Minister of State, Alan Kelly to ensure that as a result of the review of the Rural Transport Programme that there is no reduction in the annual investment of €16.3m in the Rural Transport Programme (RTP) and that any monies saved as a result of the review be reinvested in the Rural Transport Programme (RTP).  Also, that this Council calls on the Minister to recognize the value of local involvement and knowledge in the successful running of the RTP service and asks that this contribution by local people be respected and retained as the Programme develops and grows

Councillor G. Brady called on the Minster of State, Alan Kelly to retain the level of funding for the Rural Transport Programme at €16.3m.  She asked that the Minister recognize the value of local involvement and knowledge in the successful running of the Rural Transport Scheme.  She stated that if cuts are to be made to the programme they should not be at the expense of rural users who are dependent on the scheme.  She stated that it was imperative that local involvement be maintained.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that for some people this is the only method of transport they have and that any amalgamation of the scheme with another County would be a retrograde step.


Councillor C. Boylan seconded the motion stating that we need to keep as much pressure on as possible to retain the scheme.  


Councillor D. Boylan stated that he understood there would be no reduction in services but that it is proposed to give Local Authorities more involvement in the scheme.
3.
The Land and Conveyancing Law Reform Act.


Councillor S. P. O’Reilly felt that new legislation on an amendment made to the Land and Conveyancing Law Reform Act on mortgage arrears will open the floodgates to repossessions.  He stated that under previous laws the family home of someone in arrears could not be repossessed and you could only be contacted twice in thirty days by a financial institution now they can contact you as many times as they want in the one day.  He stated that one hundred and thirty thousand letters had been issued in the last seven days as a result of this act.  He stated that the insolvency process for people in hardship could cost four thousand euro and the grant available is only two hundred and fifty euro.  He stated that he was concerned about excessive force being used against homeowners.

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that the subject was a sensitive one but that the legislation was there to add new strengthened safeguards regarding the family home and restore law that has existed over the centuries.  He stated that if banks didn’t engage with people who were strategic defaulters there would have to be a second bailout.  He stated that according to the governor of the Central Bank repossession was the most extreme outcome.

Councillor D. Boylan stated that the facility for repossession has to be there but people who are making an honest effort will be helped.


Councillor F. Curtin stated that evictions are going to happen as one hundred and thirty thousand people are struggling with their mortgage.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that forty billion had been taken off the value of the residential market in recent years and based on this another bailout is coming.  He stated that in reality we must go back to the old charter because this is free reign for financial institutions.


Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that he was shocked to hear people say talk to the banks.  He stated that the banks have lost all compassion.  He proposed that a letter be sent to the Minister for Justice expressing the Council’s views and asking that the Charter be re-enacted in order to protect people who are getting phone calls demanding money.  This was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley.
4.
Proposed new exclusions for medical card eligibility.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that terminally ill patients and those diagnosed with cancer need clarity on the provision of medical cards.  He stated that there is a lack of communication on the issue.  He stated that the Minister for Health stated a number of months ago that discretionary medical cards were being discontinued for many patients with cancer and has since stated that those deserving of care will get it.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Health asking for proposals regarding new medical card eligibility and clarity on same.

This was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley.

5.
That this Council opposes any decrease in the Old Age Pension and entitlements in Budget 2013.

Councillor G. Murray stated that budget 2013 is fast approaching and the general feeling among the elderly is that the state pensions will be cut.  He stated that the elderly have already seen cuts to electricity, telephone and travel over the last 12 months. He proposed that the Council write to the Department of Social Protection opposing any decrease in the old age pension and entitlements in Budget 2013.


The motion was seconded by Councillor S. McKiernan.
6.
Broadband Services in rural areas.

Councillor F. Curtin stated that broadband services in rural areas are very limited.  He stated that this is an age old problem that needs addressing.  He stated that broadband is as important now as the landline was in the 1970’s.  He stated that the banks are calling on their customers to do their business by e-banking but this can’t be done if broadband is not available.  He proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Communications, Energy and Natural Resources requesting that a representative from his Department attend a meeting of the Council in the near future to outline proposals for extending broadband availability to all rural areas.

The proposal was seconded by Councillor J.P. Feeley.  Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that broadband had been an issue on the agenda before.  He stated that there have been some improvements but we are still way behind the standard needed.
Councillor W. Bennett stated that he is a member of the telecommunications sub-committee of ICBAN who are currently consulting with the Department of Environment, Community & Local Government regarding national planning guidelines and with the Department of Communications, Energy and Natural Resources regarding broadband policy.       

Mr. Paddy Connaughton, Senior Executive Officer informed the members that the Department has expressed an interest in using the Region as a Pilot Programme and the Council is currently in discussion with the Department in relation to this.

The meeting concluded at 5.30p.m.

Chairman:  ______________________  Date: ________________________

Certified Correct: ___________________
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